
Advisory Neighborhood Commission 6A

Miner Elementary School

September 13, 2007

Minutes

The meeting was called to order at 7:02 pm.

Present: 
Commissioners Alberti, Fengler, Holmes, Marshall, Nixon, and Schultheiss. 

Absent: 
Commissioners Beatty, Mack

 1. Approval of agenda

MOTION: add item to new business to authorize an ANC6AZ Commissioner represent ANC6A at the October 1st HPRB meeting (Holmes).

The agenda was approved as amended without objection.

 2. Minutes

The minutes for the July meeting were approved without objection.

3. Community Presentation - Linda Argo, Acting Director of DCRA

Comments by the Acting Director:

Acting director Argo stated that she has been employed at DCRA for approximately 2 years. She previously worked for the DC office of technology for the 6 years prior to working at DCRA.  Her confirmation hearing is scheduled for the week of September 17th.  Her primary goal is to change the culture of DCRA to excel at customer service (licensing and permits) in addition to providing quality regulatory services.

Additional Goals:

a. Change the culture from compliance focused to customer focused

b. Customers, including the ANCs, should get information and assistance in a seamless and non frustrating manner

c. Provide timely action on customer needs 

Answers to ANC 6A questions:

1. Specific Property Issues:

i. 138 12th Street, NE; Appletree Institute Permit Status

The zoning Commission will be publishing in the DC Register on September 12th an order which closes the zoning loophole which allows siting of a charter school by right within a neighborhood which will vacate t has passed a zoning amendment which places limitations on locating schools in neighborhoods.  

There are on-going challenges to the existing BZA order allowing the siting of the charter school at 138 12th Street.  

Question as to whether the public charter school board authorized the location of a charter school at 138 12th Street.  Director Argo has asked the board if they authorized this location and whether locating new schools requires an amendment to the charter.  Director Argo has yet to receive an answer from the board.  DCRA currently employs a self-certification process for which it is not clear if DCRA has triggers to allow an ANC, other agencies, or citizens group to challenge the validity of the permit request if a permit hinges on the approval of another agency.

Environmental concerns at property require further review by DC Department of the Environment to determine potential brownfield status of the property. The building permit plans are currently under review by this agency and permits have not been issued to renovate the property for a charter school.

Commissioner Fengler asked Director Argo to clarify if the building permit would be required to comply with city regulations on the date of the permit application or on with the city regulations as written on the date of the permit issuance.  She stated that her understanding of the law is that the building permit would need to be in compliance with city regulations authorized as of the date of the permit issuance.

Commissioner Fengler stated that the self-certification process has shortcomings when the developer can claim approval from one government agency (i.e. public space) to gain approval from another agency (i.e. DCRA for building permit) to obtain necessary permits.  He asked for a mechanism within the DCRA permitting process to allow a group such as the ANC to notify DCRA of potential conflicts or errors with permit applications to protect neighborhoods in situations where DCRA is relying on a self-certification process.

Director Argo stated that the agency is moving towards a permission based application process for smaller and straightforward projects, where it is expected that the property owner will submit plans that meet the required regulations and gain the necessary approvals from other agencies (self-certification).  This will be complemented by an improved enforcement and inspection regime that will punish violators more consistently and harshly than is the current practice.

Commissioners Nixon and Alberti provided the expressed concerns that the ANC will have the ability to challenge the validity of self certified community based residential facility applications.  

Commissioner Fengler stated that the existing zoning regulations are not easy for the average citizen to understand as they require knowledge of BZA orders and Zoning Commission orders of interpretation which are not part of the building code.  If a mechanism is not created to allow citizens or ANCs to report to DCRA potential problems with a permit, it is likely that neighborhoods will continue to be frustrated  with problems related to improper building of 3 unit condos, siting of charter schools, certification of restaurants, siting of community residential facilities, etc.

ii. 701 10th Street, NE; Curb Cut

The acting zoning administrator has placed a property hold on this property until the public space agency resolves the curb cut issue.  A certificate of occupancy (C of O) will not be issued until the issue of the parking/curb cut is resolved. 

iii. 926 Maryland Avenue, NE; Bed and Breakfast Operation

DCRA investigated the property and determined that the owner is not in compliance with regulations, four-thousand dollars in fines were issued and the owner is required to come into compliance to have a C of O or be faced with further enforcement actions.

iv. 1429 Ames Place, NE; Illegal deck

Commissioner Alberti questioned how DCRA inspectors did not notice the illegal deck during regular inspections of permitted interior work.  Stop work orders were not issued until neighbors reported the illegal deck.   Will DCRA issue a C of O while the deck is not legal?  Director Argo stated that single-family homes are not issued a C of O.  

v. 1308 and 1310 Corbin Place, NE; Illegal deck

Commissioner Alberti questioned the legality of the deck at 1310 which is basically a garage with a deck on top which covers the entire rear yard resulting structure being built on 100 percent of the lot.  He asked that the inspectors at least be versed in other disciplines to recognize illegal construction and work within DCRA to improve enforcement.

Nick Majette of DCRA stated that inspectors do not have a right to search homes for other building violations.  Director Argo stated that Mr. Majette is responsible for overseeing the vacant property, abatement, and enforcement groups within DCRA.

Director Argo stated that an illegal addition at 6919 6th Street, NW was removed by a contractor hired by DCRA as part of an enforcement action.  

vi. 722 8th Street, NE; Illegal building demolition

DCRA will work with the owner to come into compliance but will be issued fines for the illegal demolition and be required to obtain a demolition permit.  Until the owner is issued a raze permit, it will be considered a vacant property.

2. Illegal Additions

Covered during previous discussion.

3. Number of Inspectors

Commissioner Fengler stated that without quality inspectors and adequate inspectors the vision for a self-certification process backed up with improved enforcement and inspection will not be successful. He asked if the number of inspectors employed by DCRA was comparable to other large city inspection groups.

Director Argo stated that she does not agree that there are not enough inspectors to perform the work and that the staff size is comparable to other similarly sized cities inspection forces.  There are additional inspectors being added to the vacant property group.  All inspectors are going to be cross trained in the international building code to be able to identify violations that are not within their inspection discipline which will address the concerns stated earlier in the discussion.

Commissioner Holmes stated frustrations with weekend violations and a shortage of staff to perform inspections for illegal construction performed on the weekends.

Mr. Majette stated that suspected weekend violations should be reported to the duty officer at 727-6161.  

Commissioner Alberti expressed frustration that the Stop Work phone operators don’t provide the information to the caller that there is a weekend duty officer who can help.  

The issue of group homes was again raised by Commisioner Nixon.  Director Argo stated that it is currently a matter of right to allow occupancy of a building with 6 or fewer residents.  The federal government is currently suing the DC Government over the fair housing act.
4. Web-based Service Request Center 

DCRA is not currently part of the Online Service Request Center.  DCRA is developing a web based enterprise comprehensive   property management system which will be linked to the service request center and be accessible to citizens.  It is expected that this system will be available in July 2008.  Citizens will be able to search building permits, inspection status, C of O, vacant property status.

5. Vacant Property

DCRA is developing a searchable database that will allow tracking of vacant property.  It will detail property status, permit status, exemption status, inspection dates, property details, photos, and fines.

DCRA has completed an extensive inventory of the H Street corridor between 2nd and 15th streets for Council Member Wells.  Fines were issued to individual owners along the corridor during the inspection.

6. On-line building permits

Previously discussed

7. Community Comments

Patti Shea asked Director Argo what is being done to protect owners of new condominiums and condo conversions from faulty construction once the developer has finished and left.  Director Argo stated that DCRA is working with Council to improve the condo warranty legislation and regulations.  This issue will soon become the responsibility of the DC Department of Housing and Community Development with staff being transferred to this agency from DCRA.
 4. Community Presentation – Dr. Charles Vincent, Options Public Charter School

Dr. Vincent stated that the student cap was raised from 240 students to 280 students to provide a 9th grade program.  Eighty-percent of the existing school student population is currently classified as requiring special education services.  There have been issues with regards to student behavior in past years.  Dr. Vincent stated that it is a duty of the new principal to ensure that students are monitored while arriving and departing from the school each day.  He handed out a schedule that detailed the locations where specified teachers are assigned to monitor the students in the morning and evening.

Dr. Vincent asked community members to call him at 202.270.4448 to report concerns with the building or students.
 5. Community Comments
There is potential for a liquor store at the corner of 13th and East Capitol to become a flower shop.

On September 25th Chancellor Rhee will give a presentation at the Capitol Hill Restoration Society meeting.

 6. Officer Reports

Treasurer

Mr. Alberti delivered the Treasurer’s Report.  The following disbursements were approved: $52.48 to NLPNA for a grant to the Kingsman Basketball League; $40 to Andrea Ferster for legal services; $135 to Roberta Weiner for recording June '07 minutes; $330.72 to FedEx Kindo's for a grant to Urban Family Development (UFD);  $151.97 to Greenwood Heinenamm Publishing for a grant to UFD; $315.08 to Barnes & Noble for a grant to UFD; $296.28 to Pearson Education for a grant to UFD; $266.91 to FedEx Kinko's for June '07 statement; and $245.42 to FedEx Kinko's for July '07 statement.
Motion: Commissioner Alberti moved to approve the Treasurer’s Report.  It was seconded by Commissioner Fengler, and approved without objection.

Motion: Mr. Alberti moved that $600 be approved for copying for ANC materials, and that up to $60 be approved for copying for each Committee’s materials and each SMD’s materials for the next month.  The motion was accepted without objection.

 7. SMD Reports

Ms. Nixon reported there would be a focus group meeting to discuss Rosedale Recreation Center on September 19th.

 8. Committee Reports
Alcoholic Beverage and Licensing 

Motion: Mr. Fenlger moved/Mr. Holmes seconded a motion to recommend the Commission not protest Anais Bar & Lounge (1363 H Street NE) license and to seek a standard voluntary agreement. It was accepted without objection.

Motion: Mr. Fenlger moved/Mr. Holmes seconded a motion to Approve a stipulated license for Atlas CMP license. It was accepted without objection.

Economic Development and Zoning

Mr. Fengler noted the resignation of Harry Stevenson from the committee.

Motion: Mr. Fengler moved/Mr. Alberti seconded a motion to recommend that the Commission withdraw its BZA appeal for 1016 H Street (Tropicana). It was accepted without objection.
Motion: Mr. Fengler moved/Mr. Schultheiss seconded a motion to recommend the Commission write a letter to the owner of 1309-1311 H St. NE asking that the building be preserved and renovated and point out various zoning and tax incentives that would make preserving the building more cost effective. It was accepted without objection.

The Committee’s report was accepted without objection. All future meetings of the Committee will be held at the Sherwood Recreation Center.


Community Outreach

Motion: Mr. Fenlger moved/Mr. Alberti seconded a motion to recommend that the Commission send letters of appreciation to organizations providing meeting space and/or website support. It was accepted without objection.

Mr. Fengler thanked the committee for their research into the audio/video capture of the Commission meetings.

The Committee’s report was accepted without objection.

Public Safety
Mr. Fengler noted the resignation of Laura Brown from the committee.

The Committee’s report was accepted without objection.


Transportation

Motion: Mr. Fenlger moved/Mr. Schultheiss seconded a motion to recommend that the Commission send a letter to Director Moneme asking for action on the following three public space violations:

i. Illegal driveways – Unpermitted cuts and excessive width.  The prime example mentioned was 701 10th Street NE.

ii. Illegal parking in public space – Prime examples include 1401 Maryland Ave. NE and Horace & Dickies.

iii. Utility companies failing to properly restore roads and sidewalks after performing utility repair work

The motion was accepted without objection.

Motion: Mr. Fenlger moved/Mr. Schultheiss seconded a motion to recommend that the Commission send a letter to DDOT requesting enforcement of illegal parking within marked car sharing parking spaces. It was accepted without objection.
The Committee’s report was accepted without objection

 9. New Business

Maury Elementary School Fence
Motion: Mr. Holmes moved/Mr. Alberti seconded a motion to recommend that the Commission testify before Congress to request a return of control over the Public Charter School Board (PCSB) and of the appointment of Board members to the District of Columbia. It was accepted without objection.
Motion: Mr. Holmes moved/Mr. Schultheiss seconded a motion to recommend that the Commission send a letter to the Public Charter School Board asking that the Board abide by the current regulations of the District of Columbia in siting new and expansion charter schools. It was accepted without objection.

Motion: Mr. Holmes moved/Mr. Alberti seconded a motion to recommend the Commission oppose the nomination of Curtis Etherly to the Zoning Commission.  

Discussion:

Mr. Marshall stated that Mr. Etherly disclosed his longstanding affiliation with the charter school.  He stated the ANC did not object to his continuing participation on the Commission.  Has Mr. Etherly been given an opportunity to speak on his behalf to explain his views on zoning and to respond to the ANCs concerns?

Mr. Holmes stated that Mr. Etherly admitted that the format of the hearing did not allow for the ANC to object to his participation on the Commission, that Mr. Etherly did not disclose his affiliation as a board member of the organization that lobbied against the position of the ANC at the Zoning Commission.

Mr. Fengler stated that as Vice Chair, Mr. Etherly violated public meeting notice rules.  He stated that he did not agree with Mr. Etherly’s position on condo conversions and restaurant classification.  Further Mr. Etherly has shown through his actions that he disregards community input.

Mr. Alberti asked Mr. Etherly on a call-in radio show how he decided on the condo conversion ruling.  He saud that Mr. Etherly stated that the law was very clear.  Mr. Alberti stated that the laws are vague and not clear.  It caused Mr. Alberti to have doubt about Mr. Etherly’s ability to interpret zoning laws.

Mr. Marshall stated the change in the meeting date was due to a funeral, and asked Mr. Fengler what fast food issue caused him concern.  Mr. Fengler responded that it was the rulings and decisions by Mr. Etherly in response to ANC concerns regarding fast food classification of Birdland, Cluck-U Chicken, Rib Tip, and Blimpies. Mr. Marshall stated that Mr. Etherly was not involved with the Cluck-U decision. 

Mr. Fengler agreed that the funeral was a legitimate reason to postpone the hearing, but they should have provided 10 days minimum notice instead of one day notice. This was in violation of their own rules for hearing notice with regard to a hearing.  Mr. Etherly called for a meeting to skirt the rules on an issue of importance to the ANC. Further, his written opinions on McMansions and McDonalds show a lack of understanding of zoning.

Mr. Holmes stated that Mr. Etherly’s failure to disclose his tole as a board member of an advocacy group indicated a bias in his decision-making.

Mr. Marshall stated that the Commission should have invited Mr. Etherly to be present at the meeting or the Commission should have sent him a letter to respond to the ANC’s concerns.

The motion passed by a vote of 4 – 1-1 with Marshall objecting and Schultheiss abstaining.

Motion: Mr. Holmes moved/Mr. Alberti seconded a motion to authorize David Holmes or any officer of the ANC to present to the City Council a comprehensive package of the motions previously adopted urging changes and reforms to benefit the ANCs, and to work with other ANCs and Councilmembers towards adoption of the package. It was accepted without objection.

Motion: Ms. Nixon moved a motion to recommend location for 1D Metropolitan Police Station. Mr. Fengler asked for clarification on the timeliness of the request since one of the locations is in ANC6C.  The motion was tabled for one month and will move to unfinished business.

Motion: Mr. Schultheiss moved/Mr. Fengler seconded a motion to recommend that the Commission send a letter to DPW requesting enforcement of the posters, signs, and placards regulations within ANC6A.

Motion: Mr. Fengler moved/Mr. Holmes seconded a motion to recommend that the Commission authorize David Holmes, Drew Ronneberg, or any other officer of the Commission to represent ANC6A on the four zoning cases before HPRB on October 1st, 2007.
Motion: Mr. Holmes moved/Mr. Alberti seconded a motion to recommend the ANC 6A request that the City Council adopt the following provisions:

1. to ensure that no funds shall be expended for office equipment provided for the use of Commissioners away from the Commission office. Exceptions may be sought through a ruling by the ANC Office, based upon publicly announced criteria;

2. to require 30-day notice to the local ANC (or any ANC located within 200 feet of the proposed site) of any consideration by the Public Charter School Board of a possible location of a new charter school or the expansion of an existing charter school;

3. to adequately fund the ANCs, preferably at the level adopted in the original authorizing legislation; and 

4. to amend Section 16 (f) of the Advisory Neighborhood Commissions Act of 1975, effective October 10, 1975 (DC Law 1-21; D C Official Code 1-309.13 (f) so that the second sentence reads as follows: “No expenditure of any amount shall be made without the specific authorization of the Commission; provided, however, that a Commission may provide reimbursements for purchases made with credit cards.”

The motion was accepted without objection.

The meeting was adjourned at 9:04 pm.















